UKFast Cheshire Cricket League
 Minutes of Annual General Meeting

The Victoria Club, Holmes Chapel

Thursday 11th January 2018
Present   - Committee Members -  : David Lawson (Joint President) : Graham Coull (Chairman): Selwyn Stephenson (Vice Chairman): Graham Beckett : Nick Corless : Tony Sayle (Umpire Rep): Brian Birtles (Joint Secretary): Bill Livesley : Bob Hutton : Richard White :Phil Smith (Joint Secretary) : & Representatives of 69 Member Clubs
The meeting commenced at 8:05pm
1)  Roll Call - 
Clubs Present :

Appleton : Ashley : Ashton-on-Mersey : Aston : Audlem : Barnton : Barrow : Bowdon Vale : Bredbury St Marks : Bromborough  : Bunbury : Burton : CH Ladybridge : Cheadle Hulme : Chelford : Chester BH : Chester CO : Cholmondeley : Christleton : Congleton  : Disley : Europa Exiles : Frodsham : Glazebury : Hale Barns : Hartford : Haslington : Heaton Mersey : Heaton Mersey Village : Holmes Chapel : Irby : Kerridge : Kingsley : Knutsford : Langley : Lymm Outrington Park : Macclesfield : Malpas : Maritime : Mellor : Middlewich : Mobberley : Mossley : Neston : Oakmere : Old Parkonians : Over Peover : Oxton : Port Sunlight : Poynton : Prestbury ; Rostherne : Runcorn : Saughall : Stockport Georgians : Stockport Trinity : Styal : The Groves : Trafford Metrovics : Tranmere Victoria : Upton : Warrington : Weaverham  : Wilmslow : Winnington Park : Winsford : Wirral : Wistaston : Woodford
Not in Attendance : 8 Clubs

Brooklands : Didsbury : Lindow : Stretton : Timperley : Urmston : Westminster Park : Wilmslow Wayfarers : 
The 8 above clubs will be fined £15 as per rule 18a - Non-attendance at AGM or rule change discussion meeting

Note: This fine does not count towards the proposed maximum 10 fines and then lose points

2) Apologies : 

 Brian Davenport (Joint President) : Jim Rafferty : John Bone (Treasurer) : Mike Boffey ;  Brooklands CC : Didsbury CC : Westminster Park CC ; Wilmslow Wayfarers
2017 Season Review
3)  Minutes of last meeting :
 Minutes of the last Management Meeting held 30th November 2017 were accepted as a true record.

 Proposed - Brian Birtles. Seconded - Prestbury CC
4) Matters arising

None
5) Officers Reports

5a) Chairman
Graham welcomed all member clubs to the 2017 AGM and commented on the good turn-out. 

Congratulated promoted clubs on their success and wished Runcorn and Hale Barns from promoted Div 1 and Neston 3 and Romiley 2 promoted from Div A good fortune in the Cheshire County League.

Commiserations to relegated clubs but hoped that they would consolidate and come back stronger in the future, Welcomed Bredbury and Cheadle Hulme, relegated from Div 2 of County League and Middlewich 2 and Weaverham 2 relegated from the County League.

2017 was to be considered a successful season considering the upheaval of the amalgamation and the problems therein. Managed to keep all the plates in the air  without any serious crashes. 

Graham reiterated his previously stated intentions of standing down as Chairman of the League following this meeting. Not going away but will have a far lesser involvement and hopefully more time to do other things. 

Thanked fellow Exec Committee members for their assistance over the years and paid tribute to Club reps for their work in keeping the clubs alive and participating in the League

5b) Secretary - Phil
2017 was a challenging but rewarding season. The first year under the merger conditions was almost certain to bring out some ''teething problems'' both in the administration of the league as well as the playing conditions. This proved to be the case. With certain ''stretching'' of the constitution and playing rules most of these were overcome without too much difficulty. The member clubs must also be commended for accepting Exec Committee rulings etc in the manner in which they were made. That is, as a benefit to all clubs within the league.  Much was made of the Result card and umpires assessments cards to the extent that paper result sheets were abandoned in favour of on-line forms. Also, many fines were abandoned for the season until Clubs became familiar with new rules and regulations. (They'll be back for 2018 season!) Rule change proposals within the AGM will hopefully address the issues that arose during this first season. 

Thanks to fellow Exec members and clubs for the support shown during 2017, especially Graham Coull, Selwyn Stephenson, Graham Beckett and of course my co-secretary, Brian Birtles who's work on behalf of the league puts mine in the shade. Thanks to all club reps and committee members for the contributions throughout the year. Without your time the Clubs and League  would not exist.

Finally, thanks to the Victoria Club and Holmes Chapel CC for the use of their facilities in the holding of these meetings

5b) Secretary - Brian 

Endorsed Phil's comments - Nothing to add
5c) Treasurer
The Treasurer was not present but had sent  his report. Presented the 2017 season Balance Sheet and Income and Expenditure Account. Accumulated fund showed a profit on the season of £4,413 and this included the surplus funds from the Cheshire Cricket Alliance of £2,629, transferred as per the Amalgamation agreement. 

Other major income streams were Subscriptions £3,930 : League sponsorship (UKFast) £5,000 : Reader donation (balls) £1,250 and profit from Dinner £1,719.

These incomes were offset by major expenditure of : Admin costs £1,473 : Printing handbooks £3,742 : Trophies and pennants £1,323 and T20 competition £1,388

There were no questions from the floor and the Accounts were unanimously accepted by the meeting

5d) Results and Fixtures Secretaries

Graham - Following the amalgamation of the Cheshire Cricket League & the Cheshire Cricket Alliance the

2017 season would present a few challenging issues.

I am pleased to say that any problems that arose were dealt with.

Congratulations to all the Clubs who achieved success and I hope that the Clubs relegated will have better success in the forthcoming season 2018.

I wish Runcorn, Hale Barns, Neston 3rd XI & Romiley 2nd XI every success on their promotion to the Cheshire County League.

Welcome back to Bredbury St Marks. Middlewich 2nd XI and Weaverham 2nd XI on their return from the County League.

Good Luck to Cheadle Hulme who play in our league for the first time following their relegation.

We also welcome Irby 3rd XI and Lindow 3rd XI who will play in our 2nd XI divisional set up.

Port Sunlight defeated Ashton on Mersey by 65 runs in the 1st XI T20 final with Neston 3rd XI defeating Hale Barns 2nd XI by 4 wickets in the 2nd XI final earlier in the day.

Many thanks to Woodford Cricket Club for hosting the finals day on 3rd September.

A 1st XI Plate Competition was held in 2017 for clubs knocked out in the early stages of the 1st XI T20 It culminated in the semi-finals & final being held at Timperley CC on the 10 September. Congleton defeated Langley with Bunbury beating Westminster Park in the semi-finals played on the two pitches at Timperley.

Unfortunately, the weather intervened in the final and it was decided to share the trophy between the 2 teams: Congleton & Bunbury.

Many thanks to Timperley for the staging of the games.

Finally, I must mention the Umpires Association for their magnificent support in appointing umpires for 1st XI games and all matches in the T20 competitions throughout the 2017 season.

Thank you

Graham Beckett

.
Nick - no additional comments
5e) Grounds Committee
Ground Committee Chairman’s report : 2017 season

For many years the work of the ground committee followed a very regular and settled pattern.

Ground committee members visited each member club and reported on the club, using the ground criteria set out in the handbook.

Over the past two years there have been two seismic events which have considerably shaken the Ground Committee’s world :-

1. The League taking responsibility for 3rd , 4th, and 5th team cricket – normally played on ‘second ‘ grounds.

2. The amalgamation of the Cheshire Cricket League and the Cheshire Cricket Alliance resulting in a considerable increase in work , and responsibility for grounds which the Ground Committee had either not seen before , or not for a few years.

In 2016 the Committee met and roughed out some draft ground criteria for grounds where no first team cricket was played. It was felt that these ‘second’ grounds could not be expected to comply with the exacting criteria for first XI grounds. The Committee inspected these second grounds , and as many of the first XI grounds as they could ,

concentrating on those grounds which the Committee thought needed inspecting. 

In 2017 I tried to recruit further members : asking existing County League and CCL groundsmen to assist , so that if pitch or outfield problems were identified , the Ground Committee member could offer advice and suggest remedies.

The Committee members were asked to inspect their allocated grounds between mid-May and mid-June . 

The Committee suffered the resignation of its vice chairman virtually from the start , and other groundsmen members clearly found that the time involved in doing ground reports was too great.

Another experienced member seemed to disappear into the ether and could not be contacted.

As a result , only 36 of the 57 grounds to be inspected , were inspected. Most of the Division 1 clubs were excluded : it being thought that their grounds did not need inspecting.

A summary of the ground inspections was prepared by me and sent to the League ,who circulated it to members.

It became necessary for the League to intervene at 3 clubs during the season : -

a) A club where the outfield was considered dangerous due to drainage work carried out in the winter

b) A club where there were no sight screens due to irreparable damage having been caused by high winds

The League ordered an embargo on playing at these grounds : both clubs responded positively , and the embargos were lifted quite quickly.

At the third club there were problems with the square , the outfield , and with fielding teams. In conjunction with the League Secretary , a rescue plan was agreed and implemented.

For the 2018 season I am hoping for two things :-

i) The publishing in the handbook of separate ground criteria for grounds where no first team cricket is played. This will enable Ground Committee members and clubs to have agreed formal requirements / targets to reach.

ii) For volunteers from member clubs of the League to serve either formally or informally on the Ground Committee. For formal members , there will be a pre-season meeting , and they will then be expected to complete about 4 ground inspections. An informal member ( perhaps a player , or club official , or an umpire ) can send me feedback on grounds they have played at or been to. My address and email address are in the handbook. ( Please don’t phone : I’m never in during the cricket season ! )

Using last season’s marks supplied by League Umpires , the Committee will concentrate on grounds in the lower half of the markings tables , and on second grounds.

Please may I invite any person connected with the League to send me written details about clubs ,facilities , and pitches they have seen . Send me information , be it the good , the bad , or the ugly !

All feedback is helpful , and where there are real concerns , I will visit the club , or ask a colleague to do so.

Patrick Hutchinson, Chairman , CCL Ground Committee
5f) Disciplinary Committee
The end of season report prepared for the last Executive Committee has been circulated to all clubs.
The only additional items therefore are as follows:

1 A Cheshire County Cricket League Discipline hearing was convened during the close season to consider breaches of the discipline code relating to the conduct of Cheadle Hulme Cricket Club and two players Richard Robinson ( Ist XI Captain) and Karl Taylor.

As Cheadle Hulme 1st XI were relegated to the UKFast Cheshire Cricket League at the end of the 2017 season. Any potential sanctions imposed on the club and players would be carried forward to our League, therefore Derek Barnett ( UKFast CCL Discipline Committee) represented the League at the hearing.

The club and players were represented at the hearing and admitted the alleged breaches. The following sanctions were applied and will apply to the 2018 season.

Cheadle Hulme Cricket Club: Failing to fulfil fixtures. 50-point deduction ( Applies to 1st XI and 2nd XI)

Richard Robinson: False declaration on team sheet x 2. Suspended from playing for six weeks ( Applies to all forms of cricket played under the auspices of the ECB)

Karl Taylor: Playing knowingly ineligible ( false name) Suspended from playing for four weeks (Applies to all forms of cricket played under the auspices of the ECB)

2 There was no evidence of a significant deterioration of player conduct during the season.

It was pleasing to note however that there was a significant reduction of breaches of the discipline code relating to the use of social media during the 2017 season.

One misconduct trend that appeared during the season related to incidents arising in non 1st XI fixtures being played without panel umpires. The issues arose when players were standing as umpires and were primarily of dissent towards the standing umpires and the umpires failing to observe the spirit of cricket. All clubs are reminded of their responsibility to ensure that players undertaking the role of umpire during a fixture are expected to act with integrity and comply at all times with the code of conduct and within the spirit of cricket.

5g) Umpires
As regards umpire fees for 2018:
League matches £40.00 (£60.00 if standing alone)
T20 matches £28.00 (£40.00 if standing alone)
These fees to remain unchanged for a minimum of two years.
I would also like to ask for all clubs to submit their umpire marks objectively and on time this season. 
If I have this right with the fines- points deductions for this season, if they had been applied to last season, two clubs would not have been promoted!
Obviously I will have far more input for the captain’s pre-season meeting
Regards
Tony

2017 Annual General Meeting

6)  Minutes of 2016 AGM (Inaugural meeting ) 23 February 2017
Minutes of the meeting were accepted as a true record 







Proposed - Ashley







Seconded - Cholmondeley
7) Matters arising - None
8) Election of league Officers for 2018

Chairman
With Graham Coull standing down as Chairman, the Vice Chairman, Selwyn Stephenson, was nominated by the Exec Committee to replace him. Selwyn accepted the nomination and was elected unanimously by the meeting

Upon acceptance Selwyn paid tribute to Graham for his previous service to the League in varying positions and wished him well for the future

Vice Chairman
With Selwyn now being Chairman, this left a vacancy for Vice Chairman. Disappointingly there were no offers or nominations for this position. Any person/s interested in taking up this position should contact one of Selwyn, Brian Birtles or Phil Smith for further information . 
Treasurer
John Bone reiterated his desire to stand down as Treasurer after a number of years of excellent service.

The Exec Committee has been looking for a replacement and are delighted to say that Barry Harwood of Europa Exiles has offered his services. The Exec therefore nominated Barry who was unanimously elected by the meeting. Welcome Barry. 

Other posts
All other post holders indicated their willingness to continue and were re-elected en-bloc  unanimously

Graham Beckett thanked the retiring Committee members on the behalf of the meeting and proposed that Graham Coull and John Bone be granted Life Vice President status of the league. This was seconded by Barnton CC and unanimously endorsed by the meeting. The retiring members received a  well-deserved round of applause from those present.

The Committee

Joint Presidents 


David Lawson : Brian Davenport

Chairman


Selwyn Stephenson

Vice Chairman


VACANT

Joint secretaries


Brian Birtles : Phil Smith

Treasurer


Barry Harwood

Joint Fixtures and Results

Graham Beckett : Nick Corless

Grounds Chairman

Patrick Hutchinson

Dinner



Bob Hutton ; Graham Beckett

Disciplinary


Derek Barnett

Umpires Rep


Tony Sayle

Add'n Exec members

Bill Livesley : Richard White : Mike Boffey ; Jim Rafferty

Selwyn now assumed the Chair for the rest of the meeting
Thanked the Clubs for their support and hoped that all Clubs, old and new, would be proud to play in the UKFast Cheshire Cricket League and would work to make it go from strength to strength over the coming years. He, along with the Exec, would also strive to keep the League at the forefront of Cheshire cricket and provide meaningful and competitive cricket to the member clubs. Reminded clubs that what happens on the pitch is left on the pitch and is not carried forward to the bar or elsewhere, Let the spirit of cricket be the bible but above all enjoy the great game of cricket

9)  Approve membership of new clubs
The meeting was requested to approve the membership of relegated and new Clubs

Relegated 1st X1

Bredbury and Cheadle Hulme

Relegated 2nd X1
Middlewich 2 and Weaverham 2

New clubs

Irby 3 and Lindow 3

There being no dissenters the teams were unanimously accepted. Welcome all . 

10) Rule changes for season 2018

THIS SECTION TO BE READ IN CONJUNCTION WITH LIST OF RULE CHANGE PROPOSALS (ATTACHED)
RULE NUMBERS REFER TO FAR LEFTHAND COLUMN OF SHEET
All rules had been discussed and proposed/seconded /agreed at the November Management Meeting
	Rule Number
	
	Proposer/Seconder
	Vote

	1 - 7 incl
	Admin. 
	Prestbury/   Cheadle Hulme
	Unanimous

	8
	Authority for Exec Committee to decide upon make-up of divisions
	Ashley/Prestbury
	Unanimous

	9
	Alterations to constitution in by end November (Was October)
	Disley/Old Parks
	Unanimous

	10
	Concessions - now points off conceding team. 1st 2 free then 15 +5 
	Prestbury/  Cholmomdeley
	Unanimous

	11 - 12 

Incl
	Resignations
	Prestbury

/Cheadle Hulme
	Unanimous

	13 - 16 Incl
	Taken en-bloc
	Heaton Mersey

/Langley
	Unanimous

	17
	Bowling restrictions and penalties
	Prestbury/Styal
	Unanimous

	18
	1st X1 only - new balls at start of an innings
	Heaton Mersey

/Langley
	Unanimous

	19
	Looked to change Division C cricket to 80 overs per game. With the introduction of teams from division 5 this now deemed unsatisfactory so to  remain 90 overs for 2018 season
	Hartford/CH Ladybridge
	Carried

52/10/7

	20 - 22 incl
	Admin. 
	Heaton Mersey

/Langley
	n/a

	23 - 24 incl
	WITHDRAWN  - referred to 80 overs in Division C
	
	

	25
	Admin 
	Heaton Mersey

/Langley
	Unanimous

	
	
	
	

	26
	Bonus points table - prepared and issued by Brian B- (Attached with rule change proposals (sheets 2 & 3)
	Heaton Mersey

/Langley
	Unanimous

	27
	Issue of weekly up-dated tables via play-cricket site
	Heaton Mersey

/Langley
	Unanimous

	28 - 46 incl
	Player eligibility : Overseas : Transfers ; Outstanding liabilities : KO Comps :KO start times : Should we be playing. Taken en-bloc
	Heaton Mersey

/Langley
	Unanimous

	47
	10 fines in one season = points deduction
	Old Parks/Langley
	Unanimous

	48 
	Matches start at 1:00pm
	Warrington

/Macclesfield
	Carried 

39/25/5

	49
	Start 12:30 in September
	Prestbury

/Heaton Mersey
	Carried

39/20/10

	50
	KO - wide balls - line painted between stumps and return crease
	Disley/Haslington
	Carried

56/13

	51
	Rearrangement of Div C matches
	Prestbury/

Over Peover
	Carried

39/10/20

	52
	Aspirations for 2nd X1 grounds
	Disley/Styal
	Unanimous


11) Subscriptions for 2018

League : The Treasurer as requested no change in League subscriptions for 2018 season

Umpires : Request fees rise and remain unchanged for a minimum of two seasons to  



League match - £40 (£60 if standing alone)



 T20 Match     - £28 (£40 if standing alone)


Proposed - Haslington  
Seconded - Old Parkonians.  Accepted unanimously
12) League Structure for 2018
Brian Birtles outlined the Exec Committee thoughts on combining the Div 5 with the Div C Clubs

It was felt that with only 7 teams in Division 5 they would play each other 3 times giving a total of 18 games in the season. With the possibility of losing games to weather and the odd concession the amount of games played could be diminished even further

By combining the 7 teams with Div C it gave 48 teams and 4 divisions of 12, thus giving all clubs the full 22-week season as well as making 4 regional divisions and less travel. 

6 of the 7 div 5 clubs are 1 team clubs, exception being Mossley, 

There is still the possibility of 2  Best 1st X1 Clubs gaining promotion to Div 4 and 2nd X1 Clubs promotion to Div B

The Exec Committee realise that not all Clubs are happy with the arrangements but request that they try it out for this season and we will look at the consequence at seasons end and see if there is a better way, if needed, for future seasons.

Of course, the ideal way forward would be to attract a couple of more clubs into the league and reinstate Division 5. We may already have one in the pipeline but nothing certain yet. If you know of any Clubs not in a League, then let us know and we will approach them on behalf of the League.

The proposed system also enables the fixture Secretary to organise the Club fixtures in a more orderly fashion, an odd number of teams throws the entire League into confusion when looking at ground availabilities etc.

Discussion

Mossley are concerned that they now have both 1st and 2nd X1s in the same division. Is it possible to do a swap with another team in another division? Mossley 1st don't mind a bit of travel. Exec to explore possibilities
Old Parkonians had concerns over The Groves, a 1 team club, playing in Division B. How far up the 2nd X1 string would they be allowed to climb.? Brian indicated that the Exec would monitor their progress and if it became apparent that they were up for promotion again then they would probably be moved back to 1st X1 cricket at a competitive level.

Clubs should soon be finding their level within the League structure, but this is down to the Clubs capabilities

It was the feeling of some clubs that  1st teams shouldn't be playing in 2nd X1 cricket as there is the scenario for one sided matches.

Two ''1st X1'' teams with the best record over the season will be promoted to division 4 (If they so desire)

Exec : Got to find a way for Clubs to find their own level within the structure. This, we thought, was the best way to achieve that aim. The Exec will consider any sensible suggestions on how we can reorganise the divisions for future years.  this format also gives 2nd X1 teams less travelling. 

Selwyn ; We've got to protect Clubs in the top 4 divisions  and prepare them for a possible promotion into the County League sometime in the future. If we lose 1st X1 Clubs, then we lose the 2nd X1 as well and the league will be the poorer. 

Nick Marsland - Mellor - What do we classify as a ''1st X1''?  In a Club with more than one team it is quite clear which is the first team. The problem arises with the One team Clubs who play in 2nd X1 cricket. Do we call them, (for Example) Saughall 1st or simply Saughall

It had been decided by the Executive Committee that non 2nd X1 teams playing in 2nd X1 cricket would be bound by the rules applying to 2nd X1 cricket. They would order cricket balls in the same way as 2nd X1's. i.e. - they would not be required to order sovereign balls (1st X1 divisions only). They would also be placed in the 2nd X1 T20 competition.

Meeting Closed  9:35pm

Phil Smith

Minutes Secretary

